AUBURN PLANNING COMMISSION
March 14, 2024 – Regular Meeting 

The Planning Commission of the City of Auburn, Alabama, met in regular session on Thursday, March 14th at 5:00 PM in the City Council Chambers of the Public Safety Building located at 141 N. Ross Street. 

MEMBERS PRESENT	Dana Camp, Phil Chansler, Warren McCord, Wendy Birmingham, Nonet Reese, Robyn Bridges, Joseph Aistrup, David Wisdom


MEMBERS ABSENT	 Bob Ritenbaugh
			
STAFF PRESENT	Scott Cummings, Executive Director of Development Services; Alison Frazier, Engineering Services Director; Justice Wahid Cotton, Planning Director; Kevin Howard, Commercial Development Director; Amber English, Planner; Connor Muise, Planner; John Whitlow, Planner; Tiffany Moore, Administrative Assistant
 
CITIZENS COMMUNICATION

OLD BUSINESS
		
	CONSENT AGENDA

Chairman Reese summarized the items on the consent agenda, which included:

Approval of the minutes: from the February 05, 2024, packet meeting and the February 08, 2024 regular meeting, and case AX-2024-004

1.  Annexation - Evans Annexation                                                                                                              AX-2024-004

Recommendation to City Council for annexation of approximately 3.40 acres. The subject property is located at 178 Lee Road 72 (East Farmville).

Commissioner Chansler made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda and case AX-2024-004

Commissioner Wisdom seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0.

Mr. Wahid Cotton stated that case CU-2024-008, The Children’s House will be postponed to the April 11, 2024 Planning Commission

NEW BUSINESS
                                                       
2.  Conditional Use - Shug Jordan ACDI Complex Expansion - PUBLIC HEARING                                CU-2024-006

	Connor Muise stated the request was for a recommendation to City Council for conditional use approval for an industrial use (complex expansion). The subject property is located off Shug Jordan Pkwy, south of Matin Luther King Drive and north of Pumphrey Avenue in the Industrial (I) zoning district. Staff recommends approval.

Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

Seeing there were no comments, the public hearing was closed.

	Commissioner Wisdom made a motion approve case CU-2024-006

Commissioner Birmingham seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0. 

3.    Conditional Use - Arch Co North Dead Road- PUBLIC HEARING                                                     CU-2024-007

Justice Wahid Cotton stated the request was for a recommendation to City Council for conditional use approval for a performance residential use (multiple unit development), to be located at 1397 North Dean Road in the Comprehensive Development District (CDD) zoning district, with Planned Development District (PDD) overlay. Staff recommends approval.

Mr. Wahid Cotton clarified that there isn’t anything in the zoning ordinance that restricts the number of times that someone can submit a conditional use application.

Commissioner Bridges asked a question regarding building permits.

Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

James Goldstein (936 Sandstone Drive) spoke his concerns for case CU-2024-007. Mr. Goldstein concerns were the impact of Arch Co North Dean Road. Mr. Goldstein also had concerns regarding flooding and environmental impact study. 

Seeing there were no comments, the public hearing was closed.

Commissioner Chansler wanted clarification of the environmental impact study.

City Engineer, Alison Fraizer stated for private development the City does not get involved with private environmental assessments.  

Commissioner Bridges made a motion to approve case CU-2024-007.

Commissioner Wisdom seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0

4.   Conditional Use - The Children’s House - PUBLIC HEARING                                                       CU-2024-008

Commissioner Bridges made a motion to postpone case CU-2024-008 to the April 11th Planning Commission meeting.
Commissioner Wisdom seconded the motion. 

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0
                                                                                          
[bookmark: _Hlk145054124]5.  Conditional Use - 1120 South College - PUBLIC HEARING                                                                 CU-2024-009

Connor Muise stated the request was for a recommendation to City Council for conditional use approval for a road service use, to be located at 1120 South College in the Comprehensive Development District (CDD) zoning district, with Planned Development District (PDD) overlay. Staff recommends approval.

	Mr. Muise stated that the applicant is requesting approval to redevelop a 5,000 square foot building into a restaurant with a drive-thru component.

	Mr. Muise stated that a traffic study will be submitted with DRT review.

Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

After no further comments were received, Commissioner Reese closed the public hearing.

Commissioner Camp asked a question regarding the drive-through entrance.

	Commissioner Aistrup made a motion to approve case CU-2024-009

Commissioner Wisdom seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0

[bookmark: _Hlk145054142]6. Conditional Use - RaceTrac Center - PUBLIC HEARING                                                                       CU-2024-010

	John Whitlow stated that the request was for a recommendation to City Council for conditional use approval for a road service use (Gasoline/Service Station). The subject property is located at Southwest corner of Shelton Mill Road and US Highway 280 in the Comprehensive Development (CDD). Staff recommends approval.

	Mr. Whitlow informed the committee that there will be a 6,008 square foot gas station and convenience store with 12 fuel pumps. Mr. Whitlow stated that a traffic study us required for this development.

Mr. Whitlow stated the driveway access to the site on Shelton Mill Road shall be relocated to the southern end of the lot to accommodate right and left turn lanes. 

Mr. Whitlow stated that Improvements to Shelton Mill Road will need to accommodate a planned left-turn lane into the existing gas station on the east side of Shelton Mill Road.

Applicant Victor Sutapaha (RaceTrac, Inc) spoke in response to case CU-2024-010 pertaining meeting with the adjourning property owner. Mr. Sutapaha explained the site plan regarding diesel pumps.

Commissioner Camp asked a question to the applicant regarding the right and left turn lanes.

A member from RaceTrac informed the committee that they are currently working on a traffic study.

Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

After no further comments were received, Commissioner Reese closed the public hearing.

	Commissioner Wisdom made a motion to approve case CU-2004-011

Commissioner Bridges seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0

7. Conditional Use - Glenn Triplex - PUBLIC HEARING                                                                       CU-2024-011

	Amber English stated that the request was for a recommendation to City Council for conditional use approval for a performance residential development (multiple-unit development), to be located at 620 East University in the Corridor Redevelopment District – East (CRD-E) zoning district. Staff recommends approval.

Ms. English informed the committee that the applicant is proposing to construct a three unit multiple-unit development on a 0.36-acre lot fronting East Glenn Avenue. Two conditional use approvals for a performance residential development have been previously approved for the site, but those projects did not progress to the development stage. 

Ms. English stated that a 15 foot bufferyard is required for the street frontage on East Glenn Avenue.  A bufferyard of the appropriate width is depicted on the site plan but is shown to contain a 5’ sidewalk that directly fronts the building structure.  Under normal circumstances, a sidewalk may not be located within a bufferyard.  

Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

Doug Lewis (706 Queens Way) stated that his main concern is with the impermeable surfaces and runoffs. 

Tart Brown (139 Carolina Court) spoke in response to case CU-2024-011. Mr. Brown main concerns were the retention pond.

Michael Gross (677 Kings way) spoke in response to case CU-2024-011. Mr. Gross concerns were the fencing and what type of fencing will be in the area. Mr. Gross also stated he wants to know how the parking will be enforced. 

Seeing there were no comments, the public hearing was closed.

Commissioner Reese asked the question regarding the stormwater analysis.

Commissioner Bridges asked the question regarding fencing.

Applicant David Slocum, Pinnacle Design Group spoke in response regarding case CU-2024-011. Mr. Slocum stated that the development will have a private fence.

Commissioner Aistrup asked a question about the water runoffs.

Alison Fraizer answered questions regarding case CU-2024-011.  

Commissioner McCord stated his concerns about runoffs and retention ponds for case CU-2024-011.

Commissioner Chansler spoke his concerns about the development of case CU-2024-011.

Commissioner Bridges made a motion to approve case CU-2024-011

Commissioner Wisdom seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 7-1.  Commissioner Aistrup voted no.

8. Conditional Use - US Security System - PUBLIC HEARING                                                                  CU-2024-012

John Whitlow stated that the request was for a recommendation to City Council for conditional use approval for a commercial support use (warehouse), to be located at 267 West Veterans Blvd in the Comprehensive Development District (CDD). Staff recommends approval.

Mr. Whitlow stated the applicant is requesting conditional use approval for a commercial support use to develop a 9,000 square foot warehouse and office building.

Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

After no further comments were received, Commissioner Reese closed the public hearing.

Commissioner Wisdom made a motion to approve case CU-2024-012

Commissioner Birmingham seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0

9. Conditional Use- Café Racer - PUBLIC HEARING                                                                                    CU-2024-004

Justice Wahid Cotton stated that the request was for a recommendation to City Council for conditional use approval for a road services use (fast food restaurant with drive-thru), to be located at 204 and 220 Opelika Road in the Corridor Redevelopment District – Urban (CRD-U) zoning district. Staff recommends denial due to the proposed use not being consistent with the future land use designation.

Mr. Wahid Cotton stated that the applicant is proposing to construct a 1,500 square foot coffee shop with a drive-thru.

Brett Basquin with Foresite Group, Inc represent the applicant. Mr. Basquin explained the future land-use plan. Mr. Basquin explained other properties that was located on that development (204 and 220 Opelika Road).

Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

Steve McNight (533 Heritage Court) stated his concerns were about pedestrians’ safety and greenspaces and natural landscaping.

After no further comments were received, Commissioner Reese closed the public hearing.

Commissioner McCord stated his concerns for case CU-2024-004. 

Commissioner Camp stated her concerns about the traffic on case CU-2024-004. Ms. Camp asked the percentage of drive-thru and walk-ups.

Applicant Brad Galland, Café Racer explained the history of Café Racer. Mr. Galland also explained the parking and greenspace. 

Commissioner Wisdom asked the question “how long the lots on 204 and 220 Opelika Road been vacant”.

Commissioner Aistrup asked the question about changing the conditions to pedestrian safety. 

Commissioner Chansler made a comment on his opinion of the safety of case CU-2024-004. 

Commissioner Wisdom stated his concern of the use of the property. Mr. Wisdom stated that the committee should approve the case.

Commissioner Bridges agreed with Commissioner Wisdom. Mr. Bridges stated that she loves the greenspace.

Commissioner Aistrup asked if the site plan could show pedestrian access.

Alison Frazier stated the sidewalk and building code requirements.

Commissioner McCord stated why the staff wants this case denied.

Commissioner Bridges made a motion to approve case CU-2024-004

Commissioner Wisdom seconded the motion.

A vote was taken of 4-4 and did not pass. Commissioner McCord, Chansler, Camp, Birmingham voted against the motion.

10. Preliminary Plat- Old Samford Pod I - PUBLIC HEARING                                                                  PP-2024-003

Justice Wahid Cotton stated that the request was for preliminary plat approval to subdivide approximately 70.83 acres not a 91-lot subdivision. Staff recommends approval. 


Commissioner Reese opened the public hearing.

Caron Gibson (1136 Lee Road 81) concerns were the entrance and exit of the subdivision.

Mr. Whaid Cotton explained to Ms. Gibson of where the entrance should be located on the map.

After no further comments were received, Commissioner Reese closed the public hearing.
  	
Commissioner Wisdom made a motion to approve case PP-2024-003

Commissioner Camp seconded the motion.

A vote was taken and passed by a vote of 8-0


CHAIRMAN’S COMMUNICATION

	STAFF COMMUNICATION

	ADJOURNMENT – With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:19pm.

_________________________				___________________________                        
Nonet Reese, Chairman 				                   Robyn Bridges, Secretary 	
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